
Interoffice Communication 

DATE:
October 4, 2012

TO:
Ms. Marina Dimitrijevic, Chairwoman


Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors
FROM:
Roy L. Williams, Principal Assistant Corporation Counsel

SUBJECT:
Robert E. Baker, Jr. v. Milwaukee County



ERD No. CR200005 / EEOC No. 26G200600094C

I request that this matter be referred to the Committee on Judiciary, Safety and General Services to be placed on the agenda for its next meeting to approve the payment of $128,647.50 in back pay to Robert E. Baker, Jr. and $34,000 in attorney’s fees to Lanier Law Offices, Ltd., as ordered by the Equal Rights Division (“ERD”).
This case involves a discrimination complaint filed on October 17, 2005 by Robert E. Baker, Jr., an elevator mechanic.   Baker alleged he was the victim of discrimination based on race and in retaliation for a previously filed complaint.  The previous complaint was based on an allegation that he was not hired for a vacancy in 1996 because of racial discrimination.  That complaint was settled by agreeing, among other things, to hire Baker for the next available County elevator mechanic opening.  Pursuant to that agreement, Baker was ultimately hired by Milwaukee County in May of 2005.  At that time, there were only two other elevator mechanics working for the County, one of whom was Jeff Yourich.  Baker and Yourich had previously worked together in private employment.  Baker testified that during that prior employment Yourich had called him racially derogatory names and that they had substantial conflict.  When Baker was hired by the County, he was required to work with Yourich to receive training and hands-on supervision because Yourich was the most senior mechanic and serviced the Courthouse complex elevators.  However, Baker did not tell management about the prior conflict between him and Yourich.  Baker had experience installing new elevators, but had limited experience working on repairing old elevators.  Thus, Baker needed training when he was hired by the County.

As noted, Baker’s second complaint alleged that he was separated from County employment based on racial discrimination and based on retaliation for filing his prior complaint.  A three-day hearing on the merits was conducted regarding Baker’s complaint; the hearing ended on July 8, 2008.  At the hearing, Baker testified that immediately upon starting County employment, he was called derogatory racial names by Yourich, that Yourich refused to give him proper training and refused to allow Baker to shadow Yourich, that his requests for assistance to Yourich were ignored and that Yourich told him that he would never help him, in part because of his suit against the County that resulted in his employment.  He testified that his complaints to his supervisor, Dick Berndt, were largely ignored.  Instead, he stated that in Berndt’s documentation of performance issues that Baker had during his employment, Berndt was one-sided, often inaccurate and essentially that the documentation and Berndt’s attitude was designed to ensure his failure.  Based on the information he received from Berndt about Baker’s performance problems, on August 15, 2005 Jack Takerian separated Baker during his probationary period.  Yourich and Berndt have retired from Milwaukee County.
The parties agreed to file additional documentary evidence in 2010.  Ultimately, on December 30, 2011, the ERD issued an order finding in favor of Baker, stating that he was the victim of racial and retaliatory discrimination.  An amended order was issued later with the precise dollar award in favor of Baker.  On August 31, 2012, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission issued a determination adopting the findings of the ERD.

The ERD ordered that Mr. Baker receive back pay in the amount he would have earned as an employee from August 15, 2005 (the date of his termination) to September 7, 2007 (the date he obtained other employment that paid more than his Milwaukee County employment).  ERD also awarded Baker his attorneys’ fees.  The award is for $128,647.50 in back pay to Mr. Baker and $34,000.00 in attorneys’ fees to Lanier Law Offices Ltd.  Milwaukee County is required to pay this award.  The back pay award will be charged to the DAS – Facilities Management budget and the attorneys’ fee award will be charged to and covered by the County’s deductible with the Wisconsin County Mutual Insurance Corporation.
_______________________

Roy L. Williams

cc:
Amber Moreen 


Janelle M. Jensen


Jennifer Collins

